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the Board’s approval of the assignment of GLS-4946 and transfer of RPS-7259 is one of the last remaining 
items in order for this transaction to close.  All appeared to be in place to allow for a transition of Kauai 
Shrimp Business to Aloun until the parties received the revised submittals to the Board for the upcoming 
meeting on January 10, 2025, which added two lease assignment premiums that appear inconsistent with 
the DLNR’s position to date as well as the Board’s prior approval.  These proposed additional assessments 
jeopardize this transaction and the fate of the Kauai Shrimp Business.  Allow us to explain. 

The first proposed lease assignment premium is unconnected to the APA and instead involves an 
after-the-fact approval for an internal stock transfer of approximately 49% of Sunrise’s ownership interests 
in July 1, 2020. This proposed lease premium is in the amount of $82,515, and appears to have been 
calculated in a recent Appraisal Report dated December 3, 2024 (“Appraisal Report”) by The Benavente 
Group LLC for the DLNR. The Appraisal Report calculated this premium amount on the basis that fair 
market value of the 49% fractional leasehold interest in GLS-4946 was equivalent to $353,000 in July 2020. 
This premium is difficult to understand and concerning when you consider that three years earlier (in 2017), 
the other 51% of Sunrise’s ownership interests were sold in a similar internal transaction, and the DLNR 
and the Board determined that no lease assignment premium was applicable as DLNR calculations showed 
a negative net consideration for GLS-4946 at -$189,791.20.1  In 2020, in the midst of the Covid-19 
pandemic, when the remaining portion of the stock in Sunrise was internally transferred, it seems 
inexplicable that the value of GLS-4946 went up, much less increased to $353,000.  

The second proposed lease assignment premium is in connection with the APA and involves the 
proposed assignment of GLS-4946 to Aloun.  The Appraisal Report calculated this premium amount on the 
basis that the fair market value of GLS-4946 was $1,020,000 as of October 1, 2024. This figure is also 
concerning since the entire consideration for the APA and the sale of the Kauai Shrimp Business is only 
$1,400,000.  Indeed, Sunrise and Aloun did not initially consider or allocate positive consideration for GLS-
4946 as part of the total consideration to be paid under the APA.  This is because the GLS-4946 will expire 
(if not extended) in a few days, so if the transaction did not go forward, the lease would not be extended.  
But more importantly, in the event the Kauai Shrimp Business could be saved and transferred to Aloun, the 
GLS-4946 would be extended by the State and, in that case Aloun would be: (i) required to pay fair market 
rates for such a ground lease; and (ii) obligated to make improvements to the leasehold property in the 
amount of approximately $242,915.00 by January 18, 2028.  It is basically a new lease at market rates with 
a substantial obligation to improve the premises.  Aloun is willing to extend the lease and commit to these 
market terms. 

However, the imposition of these new proposed premium assessments in their stated amounts was 
never considered or even suggested by anyone, including those at DLNR, and jeopardizes a transaction that 
is critical to saving the Kauai Shrimp Business, maintaining over thirty jobs, and sustaining economic 
activity within the leasehold property and across Kauai.  

While Sunrise strongly feels there is no appreciable value to the GLS-4946, which is a very small 
but integral component of the Kauai Shrimp Business, we would like to propose an alternative calculation 
of the premium assessments for the Board’s consideration. For the 2020 transaction, we believe it is 
reasonable for the Board to find no lease assignment premium applicable as was done for the nearly 
identical transaction in 2017 that was approved and confirmed by the Board and relied upon by Sunrise. 
For the current transaction, we recommend that the entire consideration to be paid under the APA 
($1,400,000) be apportioned for all the subject lands to be transferred to Aloun, in connection with the 

 
1 A copy of the Board action of December 8, 2017, under agenda Item D-1, can be found here: 
https://dlnr.hawaii.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/D-1.pdf 






